

BRI Colonialism in Africa

China's Exploits Can Help the West Reengage the Continent

Kate Tully

INTRODUCTION

The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is making a geostrategic bid for resource dominance and political influence in Africa through their flagship Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). At the September 2024 Forum on China-Africa Cooperation in Beijing, Chinese president Xi Jinping proudly declared, "China-Africa relations are at their best in history."¹ Indeed, the CCP's drive to displace the West on the continent has proven quite successful. If the West does not recalibrate its engagement with Africa, China's goal of surpassing the United States as the leading global power will be realized. How can the West reengage Africa? What are the avenues, and where are opportunities for effective engagement?

Due to the bureaucratic incompetence of the CCP, China's newfound power on the continent has been wielded haphazardly, providing a pathway for the West to establish stronger relations with African nations. In 2011, China included Africa in the BRI. But as multibilliondollar BRI railways hemorrhaged capital across Africa, the Chinese saddled poor nations with crippling debt, and the CCP itself was unable to recoup the cost of their initial considerable investments. Poor risk management and debt predation has proved devastating for the Chinese, but it has also created a vital opportunity for Western reentrance into Africa. China's failures in Africa are instructive. They demonstrate the necessity of rigorous free-market competition instead of state-driven mercantilism; of human capital programming for local population as opposed to imported labor; and of gradual infrastructural developments rather than costly megaprojects that are never completed. The new epoch of Western partnership in Africa should capitalize upon Chinese failures, delivering tangible results where the CCP could not.

Despite CCP failures in infrastructure and human capital development, Chinese state-owned mining and oil conglomerates have successfully captured large swaths of Africa's rare-earth minerals, crude oil, and mining opportunities. This engagement with Africa closely replicates

A Hoover Institution Policy Brief

the strategic foundations of France's colonialism less than a century prior. The FrançAfrique empire (1895–1958) is most aptly characterized as nationalistic, state-driven mercantilism, achieved through social stratification, assimilation, and direct political control over indigenous populations. China has similarly cultivated a robust African command economy with CCP-coordinated market oligopolies that are motivated by the capture of rare-earth resources, crude oil, and geostrategic port access. To securitize these interests on the continent, the CCP has mounted an extensive campaign of interference into Africa's political ecosystems in a move that is profoundly reminiscent of France's colonial-era elite capture.

The popular narrative of Chinese benevolence in Africa is not empirically substantiated. It rests on fraught assumptions of a robust Chinese private sector operating abroad and a decentralized funding apparatus for the African BRI projects.² This conventional wisdom has prevailed because of the scale and nature of Chinese State-Party-coordinated secrecy and obfuscation, which allows for distortions pertaining to the flow of capital, terms of Chinese imposed debt, and allocation of true developmental assistance versus commercially exploitative infrastructure and mining investments. The narrative of a Chinese-African partnership obscures the asymmetric relationship and predation that has rapidly regressed some of the marginal but hard-fought economic gains of African nations since the early 2000s.

This brief explores the malign presence of the People's Republic of China (PRC) on the African continent. It considers the French colonial experience and finds remarkable similarities. Part I delves deeply into the economic development and mismanagement spurred by the Chinese, both in the PRC's vigorous pursuit of resource monopolies in unstable states and in the catastrophic failures of their flagship African BRI projects. Part II explores elite capture, political concessions, and the exportation of Xi Jinping thought onto the African continent through both a CCP school in Tanzania and the dissemination of digital surveillance technologies to pro-China African autocrats. The third and final section provides policy recommendations for three key initiatives: supplementing Europe's human capital programming on the continent ahead of Africa's projected demographic boom in the coming decades; strengthening the European Union-Africa economic and infrastructure partnership; and puncturing China's governance chokehold on African nations.

PART 1: ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, (MIS)DEVELOPMENT, AND CORRUPTION

The CCP utilizes a distinctive set of state-backed financial institutions to penetrate African industries and dominate the continents' vast resource reserves.³ Scholars have rightfully compared this robust state-coordinated foreign extraction enterprise to nineteenth- and twentieth-century European colonialism.⁴ From 1895-1960, Colbertism served as the organizing principle of French colonialism in Africa, a program of nationalistic, state-driven mercantilism first inaugurated in the seventeenth century by Jean Baptiste-Colbert, the controller-general of finances under Louis XIV, the "Sun King" (1643-1715), of France.⁵ Colbert looked toward the French colonies of his day in North America, the West Indies, and the Caribbean Sea as vessels pumping blood to sustain the reign of the Sun King back

in Versailles. While Colbert's doctrine was suppressed during the French Revolution, the French leadership of the late nineteenth century found itself unable to control and extract resources from newly acquired African colonies absent draconian state control and stateerected market oligopolies. As such, Colbertism, once again, became France's doctrine for colony management and extraction.⁶

China is the contemporary face of seventeenth-century Colbertism, but its success with the doctrine has yet to be seen in Africa. Colbertism requires the projection of authoritarian state power into a foreign arena to strengthen the economic and political interests of the mother-land.⁷ The state creates foreign markets, and it dictates which extraction schemes should be cultivated. And if sustained, Colbertism is a testament to the robustness of state power. Like Colbert and Louis XIV, Xi understands economic power as inseparable from the preservation of absolute authoritarianism. But the bureaucratic incompetence of the CCP hobbles the full projection of PRC power over a foreign arena, preventing total dominance over African resource enclaves and lucrative markets.

CHINESE POLICY BANKS AND DISTINCT CASH FLOW TO THE AFRICAN CONTINENT

Cash flow to the African continent is highly centralized and directed by the CCP, and characterized by predatory financial entanglement with African borrowers.⁸ This flow of capital is principally orchestrated through two state-backed banking institutions, the Export-Import Bank of China (Exim) and the Development Bank of China (DBC).⁹ While these enterprises are classified as independent legal entities, they were instituted by and report to the State Council of the People's Republic of China, the highest administrative organ of the CCP.¹⁰ Exim and DBC source funding from other State Council-operated entities including the People's Bank of China, the Chinese foreign exchange reserve of \$3.2 trillion, and sovereign wealth funds composed of \$1.35 trillion in assets.¹¹ In 2013, Exim announced that China will have provided \$1 trillion in financing to Africa by 2025. Exim's chief risk analyst, Zhao Changhui, said that Exim, a branch of the CCP's State Council, will account for 70 to 80 percent of the total \$1 trillion.¹²

The Chinese State-Party deliberately conceals their financial entanglement on the African continent. Discernibly, the State Council routes capital through multiple distinct channels.¹³ The first is Official Development Assistance (ODA), which is defined by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) as strictly concessional funding given to a developing nation to "promote and specifically target the economic development and welfare of developing countries."¹⁴ ODA includes the construction of hospitals, poverty alleviation efforts, agricultural assistance, roads, airports, and school construction. Globally, the largest ODA donors are members of the OECD, which mandates documentation and transparency of the scale and distribution of development aid.¹⁵ Conversely, the State Council, the Chinese Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM), and Chinese policy banks consider Chinese ODA a state secret and thus refuse to share reports on the total scale or distribution of their concessional loan program by country or project.¹⁶ In 2021, estimates placed Chinese ODA to Africa at a meager \$3.2 billion.¹⁷ The Other Official Flow (OOF) and Foreign Direct Investment (FDI),

as opposed to ODA, constitute the overwhelming majority of Chinese financing to Africa¹⁸ and are almost always motivated by geostrategic objectives, such as resource acquisition, elite capture, or critical supply chain infrastructure.

Chinese ODA helps recipient nations, but ODA does not, by a long shot, constitute the bulk of Chinese financing to Africa, even though scholars often wrongly depict it as a litmus test for PRC aspirations on the continent. Dreher and coauthors analyze a dataset of Chinese ODA funding distribution and conclude that "China does not take commercial self-interest or natural resource acquisition considerations into account when it allocates ODA. Chinese ODA flows to Africa are strongly oriented towards poorer countries, suggesting that Beijing considers humanitarian needs when making allocation decisions."¹⁹ While the distribution of Chinese ODA appears akin to Western models, its implementation is completely distinct. This mode of ODA emphasizes rapid industrialization and infrastructure, a model that the nation credits with their own leapfrogged development in the 1980s.²⁰ The Chinese herald themselves as the pinnacle of development, preaching to African nations that the implementation of Chinese ODA will produce better results than the framework promoted by traditional, Western donors and the World Bank.²¹

"PRIVATE" CHINESE ENTERPRISE

In recent years, the Chinese Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM) has inflated the presence and impact of private-led foreign direct investment in Africa, likely to sidestep allegations of predatory resource extraction by Beijing. MOFCOM maintains that "Chinese private companies account for 90% of the total number of Chinese companies investing in Africa, and 70% of the value of Chinese FDI."²² MOFCOM creates the designation of "private" versus "public" companies, which allows them to incorporate, for example, large CCP-approved Huawei investments into their tabulation of private enterprise.

Undoubtedly, an element of Chinese economic flows to Africa is largely private, wholly commercially driven, and uncoordinated. Yet this is confined only to comparatively small and medium-sized business ventures. Moreover, under Xi, private Chinese firms can no longer be considered fully autonomous agents at home or abroad. The license to operate for Chinese firms in Africa is wholly contingent on continued compliance with Party-State directives on data sharing and intelligence collection, as outlined by the PRC's National Security Law of 2017.²³ Credible and nuanced data on the operational independence of "private" Chinese firms in Africa does not exist. However, it is evident that the quasi-private firms represent a negligible amount of total Chinese financing to Africa and that this is deliberate; the State Council has blocked private participation in most BRI projects, in the majority of critical resource ventures, and countless major contract deals with African borrowers.

OTHER OFFICIAL FLOWS

The final and most consequential flow of Chinese financing to Africa is called "Other Official Flows." The OECD defines Other Official Flows (OOF) as "official sector transactions that do

not meet official development assistance (ODA) criteria."²⁴ China's OOF flows emanate from the PRC's state policy banks and take the form of nonconcessional loans, export credits, and mixed credit lines. OOF funds should be conceptualized as funds emanating directly from Party-State coffers, and as such, the allocation reflects State Council priorities and aspirations in Africa. The State Council, MOFCOM, and Exim conceal the total sum and distribution of Chinese OOF to the African continent.²⁵ Independent tabulation of total OOF funds are somewhat hindered by Exim's refusal to publicize loan agreements and tendency to package together ODA, FDI, and OOF, a practice that is intended to obscure the distribution of development aid versus export credits to any given nation.²⁶ However, recent public-sourced research initiatives like AidData at William and Mary university have had success in compiling China's overseas spending projects, gradually pulling back the veil that had concealed the CCP's OOF flows.

These breakdowns of Chinese OOF flows in Africa demonstrate a near exclusive concentration in the infrastructure, extraction, and transportation industries via expansive, highly publicized projects.²⁷ These geostrategic infrastructure projects are composed of multibillion-dollar railways, ports, and highways, which will often create critical export supply chains to and from Chinese resource ventures.²⁸ Beyond physical infrastructure, OOF funds are also used to invest into nations' mining or oil refineries, acquire maritime ports equipped with dual-use naval capabilities, and invest in security partnerships with pro-China African elites.

OOF funds, not foreign aid, are also the principal instruments used to mire African nations in debt, undermine their state sovereignty, and create dependencies on Chinese money and construction.²⁹

The CCP's Exim Bank outpaces every nation in the world for deploying OOF funds. The rapidity of China's deployment of OOF export credits to Africa is a unique advantage of a communist system that has trillions in state sovereign wealth funds and a unitary party state. In comparison, the US Exim-Bank has supported nearly \$20 billion in African projects over the *last 20 years*; this is only half of what Chinese policy banks have spent in the nation of Angola alone.³⁰ Comparing Chinese spending to that of any nation with rule of law is really quite unfair, but it is necessary to demonstrate the distinctive OOF-driven character of China's economic strangulation on the continent.

STATE-OWNED ENTERPRISES

State-Owned Enterprises (SOEs) are government-created legal entities that partake in commercial or market activity at the behest of the state. SOEs prove essential to the PRC's neocolonial project in Africa. China's official policy on BRI implementation even explicitly states that the flagship initiative would be mainly government driven and SOE led.³¹

A century prior, this very state-coordinated financial organization was deployed in the creation and maintenance of colonial extraction projects. The economy of nineteenth- and twentieth-century French West Africa is most correctly characterized as a centrally planned mercantilist oligopoly.³² Colonial administrators established national accounts resembling sovereign wealth funds, cornered and stabilized the market via government-backed banking institutions, and empowered state-backed firms to formulate market oligopolies.³³ And by the Colbertist framework, all wealth accumulated by the colonial economy was directed to serve the French state and its supremacy.³⁴ The PRC, through its SOEs, has similarly cultivated a command economy with centrally planned oligopolies driven by the capture of rare-earth resources. This is a clear and striking parallel to France's praxis for colonial dominance in the nineteenth century.

CRITICAL RESOURCE ACQUISITION AND COLLATERALIZED OOF LOANS

As China laments the ills of European colonization, they simultaneously rely on, to a substantial degree, the very colonial market organization inaugurated in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries to source their vital energy needs. The French treated their colonies in West Africa as "estates," a term deployed by historian Olatunji Oluruntimehin to describe swaths of land that became profitable through accelerated exportation.³⁵ When independence gripped French West Africa in 1960, economic changes were minimal.³⁶ While the French retreated, their extractive models and institutions remained firmly grounded. A majority of African nations did not diversify their extractive-based colonial economies following independence and are now reliant on natural resource industries for state revenues.³⁷ OOF funds are the instrument through which the CCP replicates colonial-era access to Africa's critical mineral and resource hubs under the facade of commercial exchange and reciprocal, even-footed relations.

Experts project that by 2030, up to 80 percent of Chinese crude oil will be foreign sourced.³⁸ This dependence, coupled with a domestic oil demand surge, has forced Chinese SOEs to vigorously pursue overseas extraction opportunities. And indeed, Chinese National Oil Companies (CNOCs) have found Africa very lucrative, with economies already organized around primary commodity exports, resulting in low costs and few barriers to entry.³⁹

Against this backdrop, the mechanisms for extraction are collateralized loans, a key feature of the State Council's OOF platform. Resource-for-infrastructure loans allow for the penetration of Exim export credits into sometimes untapped resource markets while eluding many comparisons to colonial-era resource scrambles.⁴⁰ While resource-backed loans were pioneered by Western banks in the '80s and '90s, Chinese policy banks have expanded the model, accelerating the scale and extraction while shrouding key features of the loan (interest rates, repayment safeguards, and debt restructuring) in secrecy.⁴¹ The essence of these agreements is, "If you have the resources, we have the infrastructure." This collateralized format offers resource-rich African borrowers with major infrastructure bottlenecks access to quick, Chinese-built infrastructure.

Chinese policy banks have arranged multibillion-dollar resource-backed infrastructure agreements in practically every single resource-rich African nation:

- \$2.79 billion in the development and extraction of Zimbabwe's lithium⁴²
- \$1.3 billion investment in the Zambian copper sector⁴³
- \$2 billion bauxite-backed loan in Ghana⁴⁴
- Estimated \$3-6 billion in oil-backed loans in Sudan⁴⁵
- Cumulative \$4.6 billion investment in Namibia's uranium mines⁴⁶
- \$6 billion, cobalt- and copper-backed loan in the Democratic Republic of the Congo⁴⁷
- Cumulative \$8 billion oil-backed loan in South Sudan⁴⁸
- \$10 billion joint venture extraction of oil in Uganda⁴⁹
- \$20 billion bauxite-backed loan in Guinea, more than 200 percent of the nation's GDP⁵⁰
- \$15-20 billion iron-ore project in Guinea, via joint venture⁵¹
- Cumulative \$16 billion investment in Nigeria's oil sector; at least \$4 billion of the investment is oil-backed infrastructure loans⁵²
- Cumulative \$40 billion crude oil-backed loans in Angola⁵³

This noncomprehensive list of the largest resource-backed loans illustrates the striking magnitude of China's entanglement in Africa's extractive industries. Commodity-backed loans are an essential element of Chinese predation. The loans themselves should not be mistaken as cash influxes into African economies because the money will almost never see the inside of an African bank.⁵⁴ In most instances, after a commodity-backed loan is arranged, a Chinese state-owned mining or extraction conglomerate will be given access to multiple mines or oil fields within the African nation. Then, the revenue generated from Chinese SOE resource extraction serves as reimbursement for the loan.⁵⁵ As for the infrastructure component, it is exclusively Chinese SOEs that complete the agreed-upon collateralized infrastructure (as opposed to a "private" Chinese company or an African organization).⁵⁶ Ostensibly, the money in the Exim-issued loans to Africa never even leaves the sprawling web of Chinese SOEs but is rather transferred between different state-owned entities working on the extraction and infrastructure.⁵⁷

The asymmetric nature of this arrangement should be very apparent: the only benefit reaped by the Africans is infrastructure that is reportedly poorly built and often deemed nonessential by local communities. Moreover, mounting evidence now suggests that commodity-backed loans are, at times, used by Chinese SOEs to finance infrastructure that is ancillary to their own resource extraction (e.g., ports, roads, and railways to and from a mine or oil field.)⁵⁸

Perhaps the most consequential takeaway is that African resource extraction can continue until reimbursement parity is reached. Recall, however, that the loans can total up to billions of dollars, which means that extraction, in some instances, can continue, and has continued, for decades.⁵⁹

RAILWAYS, RESOURCES, ASSETS, AND ARBITRATION

The construction of railways constitutes a large sum of Chinese OOF flows to Africa and remains of considerable interest to Chinese firms. The railways tend to be exercises in building out critical supply chains to accelerate the transportation to and from Chinese resource ventures. Ostensibly, almost every African nation with a major Chinese-constructed railway is linked or is planned to link to a Chinese SOE resource venture and a deep seaport also built by Chinese SOEs. The clearest examples include:

- Lagos-Kaduna-Kano Railway, Nigeria (cumulative \$8.3 billion): A 1,343 km railway line from the coastal southwestern city of Lagos through centrally located Kaduna to the northern city of Kano. The railway has arteries that link to Port Harcourt on Nigeria's southern coast. Chinese SOEs hold ownership shares in the Dangote oil refinery in Lagos, a controlling stake in a Kaduna oil-refinery, and a 45 percent interest in a deep-sea oil field off of Port Harcourt. Port Harcourt is also the site of a Chinese SOE's \$1 billion highway project to Lagos. Lagos is the site of a deep seaport constructed by a Chinese SOE.⁶⁰
- Khartoum-Port Sudan Railway, Sudan (\$1.98 billion): A 670 km railway line from the centrally located Khartoum to coastal Port Sudan, the site of a Chinese SOEconstructed port. A Chinese SOE owns a 50 percent stake in the largest petroleum company in Sudan, located in Khartoum.⁶¹
- The Trans-Guinean Railway, Guinea (Exim Ioan not yet issued): A 670 km rail being developed to transport the inland iron ore mined by Chinese SOEs to a Guinean deep seaport, also to be constructed by Chinese SOEs.⁶²
- Tazara Rail Line, Tanzania and Zambia (planned \$1 billion): A 1,860 km rail line connecting Dar es Salaam in Tanzania, the site of a Chinese SOE-owned port, with Kapiri Mposhi in Zambia cutting through the epicenter of the Zambian copper belt, which is home to \$1.3 billion in existing Chinese investment.⁶³

Exim incurs an immense, prohibitive risk in loaning billions to African nations with abysmal national credit rankings. The Chinese do not incur this risk because they enjoy the challenge of trying to create profitable railway systems in impoverished countries. It is a resource-driven enterprise, but one that carries a high price tag. Exim seems to be hinging the recoupment of their railway investments on continued access and exportation in volatile resource-rich nations. However, the fragility of these export supply chains has created numerous opportunities for crippling financial loss, compounded by the bureaucratic inefficiency of the CCP state apparatus. The nationalization of African natural resources, hostile African elites, and the

cancellation of Chinese mining licenses over human rights abuses have dramatically hindered Exim's exportation of natural resources.⁶⁴

An additional issue is the financial hemorrhaging of the railways themselves, which spurs African requests to Chinese policy banks for extensive debt restructuring, refinancing, and even cancellation. In a 2018 BRI forum in China, a spokesperson from MOFCOM's insurance branch, Sinosure, shared the news of MOFCOM's losses of nearly \$1 billion due to Ethiopian debt restructuring on the Addis Ababa-Djibouti freight railway.⁶⁵ The chief economist cited persistent power outages as the cause of revenue loss and restructuring: "Ethiopia's planning capabilities are lacking, but even with the help of Sinosure and the lending Chinese bank (Exim) it was still insufficient."⁶⁶ MOFCOM's perception of African planning deficiencies are really just expected hurdles to building infrastructure in developing nations. Power shortages, security challenges, domestic skill scarcity, and corruption all interfere with the Chinese railway-based extraction scheme but seem to have been unaccounted for in Exim's economic feasibility projections.

Both MOFCOM and Exim have been unable to substantially mitigate the crippling megainfrastructure projects launched in African countries. Moreover, their oversized involvement in the BRI suggests that the CCP privileges high levels of dominance without commensurate levels of efficiency. And, despite the regime's initial calculus, China's critical export rail supply chain has not proved lucrative enough to offset the cost of the initial investment, landing both African borrowers and Chinese policy banks in a position of grave financial loss. In June 2024, China ceded operational control of the Addis Ababa-Djibouti and the Kenya-Nairobi railways to the governments of Ethiopia, Djibouti, and Kenya, respectively.⁶⁷ Of the African railway projects that were built or formerly operated by the Chinese, these two railways were the least tied to resource or extraction ventures and the least commercially profitable relative to the cost of the initial Exim loans.

The biggest oversight in the popular theory of China's "debt-trap diplomacy" is that it omits how China has landed *China* into its own debt distress alongside African borrowers. Supply chain insecurity, the serial failure of multibillion-dollar BRI projects, and continuous African requests for debt restructuring and cancellation suggest an extreme lack of foresight from the CCP, MOFCOM, and their policy banks. Moreover, it is highly unusual that a MOFCOM economist would publicly admit to such considerable Chinese losses in a highly visible BRI project. It is likely endemic of the BRI's mounting and debilitating costs shouldered by an unexpecting CCP.

The strength of Chinese sovereign wealth funds (SWF) seems to be at least partially correlated with the success of the BRI projects.⁶⁸ Following Xi's ascension to power, he began to use state sovereign wealth funds to service the construction of the BRI, replenishing state policy banks like Exim and DBC with SWF reserves.⁶⁹ The CCP also erected several new SWFs solely intended for BRI and overseas construction projects.⁷⁰ Now, ten years after the start of the BRI, new data estimates that the CCP lost an approximate \$240 billion bailing out twentytwo countries around the world struggling to repay debts incurred from BRI contracts with Chinese policy banks.⁷¹

The Madaraka Express

Described as the most "politically visible Chinese railway in Africa," the Nairobi-Mombasa railway line, often referred to as the Madaraka Express, offers a paradigmatic case study of the contractual predation inherent in Chinese mega-infrastructure projects.⁷² The line spans 609 km from coastal Mombasa to the south-central capital city Nairobi. The project has extended into other enclaves in the east African region, with tracks splintering off into Uganda, Congo, Rwanda, Burundi, South Sudan, and Ethiopia, where there are a number of Chinese-owned resource ventures expected to be connected by the railway. This intricate and expansive web of railways penetrating East Africa's littoral hubs is financed by two Exim loans and entirely constructed by the China Road and Bridge Corporation (CRBC), which is a subsidiary of the Chinese Communications Construction Group (CCCG), which is an SOE directed by the CCP's State Council.⁷³

In a rare move from the CCP, Exim publicly released the Buyer Credit Loan Agreement for the Mombasa-Nairobi Standard Gauge Railway.⁷⁴ The most consequential feature of this contract is found in Article 15.5 in the sovereign immunity waiver, which was the subject of public outrage in Kenya in 2018.⁷⁵ Sovereign immunity waivers tend to be typical of international contracts because borrower countries need to be able to credibly commit to contractual terms instead of hiding behind state immunity. Article 15.5 of the loan agreement reads: "The Borrower (Kenya) irrevocably and unconditionally waives, any immunity to which it or its property may at any time be or become entitled . . . [and] enforcement of arbitral award. "⁷⁶

This waiver makes all Kenyan government property vulnerable to potential seizure should Kenya default on a loan, and the lender (Exim) chooses to engage in arbitration proceedings.⁷⁷ The sovereign immunity waiver appears in the vast majority of all public-sourced Chinese loan agreements.⁷⁸ It is not the case that these sovereign immunity waivers name specific assets (e.g., the Mombasa Port) in these nations as collateral for loan default; rather, the contracts broadly state that all government assets are vulnerable to seizure if arbitration is sought by the borrower.

The fear of Chinese seizure of African assets is at the center of China's alleged "debt-trap diplomacy." The Port of Hambantota in Sri Lanka is utilized as the paradigmatic example of China's predatory lending practices to secure African infrastructure, placing it under Chinese control for a ninety-nine-year lease.⁷⁹

Some analysts dispute claims of debt-trapping by citing China's refusal to actually seize African assets and Exim's willingness to sometimes restructure and refinance debt to African lenders in cases of imminent loan default.⁸⁰ For example, Deborah Brautigam, a leading expert on Chinese-Africa relations, writes that Chinese sovereign immunity waivers are characteristic of international contracts and, by extension, are nonpredatory.⁸¹ There are a few features of Chinese loan agreements with Africa that are atypical, disconcerting, and inconsistent with Brautigam's stance:

- First, Chinese sovereign immunity waivers require borrower nations to waive immunity for both *arbitration* and *enforcement*. Waiving immunity for arbitration is the norm given that parties then proceed onto a neutral arbitral body for resolution. Including enforcement in the immunity waivers is not typical and should raise questions about CCP motivations.⁸²
- Second, only China is deploying billions in OOF funds to the poorest countries on earth. While sovereign immunity waivers are typical of international contracts, they are contingent on whether the borrower will even default. In African BRI projects, the likelihood of default is astronomically higher than usual, which, by extension, raises the stakes of the sovereign immunity waiver.
- Last, in a majority of contracts, Exim requires that arbitration happens in Beijing at a court directly under the purview of the CCP's State Council.

In Articles 15.3 and 15.4 of the Kenyan Loan Agreement, there are "Submission to Jurisdiction" and "Waiver" clauses, respectively, which outline that the arbitration between the borrower and the lender must take place in Beijing and be conducted by the China International Economic and Trade Arbitration Commission (CIETAC).⁸³ CIETAC is outlined as the stated arbitration jurisdiction in the vast majority of all public-sourced Chinese Loan Agreements.⁸⁴ All CIETAC arbitration findings are subject to review by the Beijing Fourth Intermediate People's Court, which is the highest judicial organ for adjudication on foreign-related cases. The judges on this court are appointed by the CCP via the People's Congress.⁸⁵

The regime has distorted any neutral arbitral capacity that CIETAC might have once enjoyed. It is disingenuous to suggest that Chinese arbitration, and by extension, Exim's sovereign immunity waivers, are at all comparable to the loan default system established by Western lenders given that they tend to rely on courts in Switzerland. Arbitration does not exist in China, and remarkably, the CCP has been able to put themselves beyond the law in almost all the sovereign African states within which they operate. The CIETAC-grounded arbitration is the preferred legal regime for Exim's foreign dealing because it completely insulates CCP actions from the purview of sovereign African states.

There has not been an instance of major African asset seizure by Exim succeeding CIETAC arbitration. This is unsurprising given that the seizure of critical infrastructure would sever the goodwill needed for China's continued resource extraction, market penetration, and favorable political ties with the African elite. Moreover, the global backlash in the case of Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port cautioned the Party-State against such explicit displays of sovereign encroachment. This does not make the Exim immunity waivers and CCP-controlled "arbitration" any less troubling. Rather, it illuminates the mechanism with which the CCP quietly encroaches on the sovereignty of African borrowers.

PART II: ELITE CAPTURE

China's elite capture in Africa spans two primary domains: Party-to-Party exchanges including the exportation of the CCP governance model, and Chinese technological transfers to autocratic regimes.⁸⁶

China captures African elites to manufacture consent for continued resource extraction and policy penetration. African elites who are interested in regime security and power retention are given CCP tools to repress dissidents, skew elections, and enlarge their personal wealth.

PARTY-TO-PARTY EXCHANGES: EXPORTING CCP AUTHORITARIANISM

In 1951, Mao Zedong authorized the creation of the International Liaison Department (ILD) within the CCP for the purpose of bolstering relations with other communist parties around the world.⁸⁷ The organizational mandate of the department has since evolved to the forging and fortifying of overseas relations with any friendly foreign political party. Under Xi, ILD has become the Party's principal mechanism for elite capture within foreign administrations. The department's most pronounced footprint is in Africa, where they have a near-total focus on regime survival for pro-China African elites, manufacturing elite consent for continued Chinese resource extraction ventures, and ensuring nations' continued acquiescence to CCP power and foreign policy. There is considerable dispute as to the relative power of the ILD within the Chinese foreign policy apparatus. Nevertheless, the basic policy formulations of the department emerge from the Politburo and State Council. As such, attempts to paint the actions and policy of the ILD as an aberration within the Party-State system would be strikingly inaccurate.

The Mwalimu Julius Nyerere School: Training Autocrats in Tanzania

Tanzania has the largest and most visible ILD project in the world.⁸⁸ In 2022, the CCP opened their first overseas school, the Mwalimu Julius Nyerere Leadership School. The leadership academy was funded by a \$40 million investment from the ILD, in partnership with the Central Party School (CPS), the organization responsible for training Chinese cadres on Maoist doctrine and party organization in Beijing.⁸⁹

The Nyerere School provides political training to African cadres and elites from reigning political parties from six nations in southern Africa (Tanzania, South Africa, Angola, Zimbabwe, Mozambique, and Namibia).⁹⁰ This contingent of African parties is called the Former Liberation Movements of Southern Africa (FLMSA), and they have all reigned uninterrupted in their respective national contexts since independence. This is due in large part to the parties' aversion to open societies and tendency to participate in electoral violence, suppress dissidents, and skew election results.⁹¹ Importantly, the ILD has a vested interest in ensuring the incumbency of these six liberation parties who, beyond ideological alignment, are overwhelmingly favorable toward Chinese resource ventures in their home countries and susceptible to pro-China policy penetration.⁹² China seems to retain its dominant and diversified position in critical mineral mining and supply chains through decisive bureaucratic control over southern African elites.

Chinese companies have invested an estimated \$3 billion in Tanzania's coal and iron ore;⁹³ a cumulative \$40 billion in Angola's crude oil;⁹⁴ \$2.8 billion in Zimbabwe's lithium;⁹⁵ \$1.3 billion in Mozambique's coal industry;⁹⁶ and \$4.6 billion investment in Namibia's uranium.⁹⁷ Importantly, however, these investments are punctuated by mounting domestic anti-Chinese populism from the opposition parties in many southern African states.⁹⁸ Colonial-era comparisons and accusations of Chinese "mineral theft" have gradually crept into the African public consciousness and opposition-party campaigns:

- In Zimbabwe, opposition-party candidates ran in the 2023 elections on a platform against Chinese lithium mining, alleging foreign mineral exploitation.⁹⁹
- In Namibia, select government agencies suspended a Chinese company, Xinfeng Investments, from extracting and exporting the country's lithium, alleging unlawful and predatory exportation of raw minerals without adhering to Namibian law. The reigning pro-China party eventually intervened and reinstated the contract; however, the incident demonstrated growing anti-China sentiment within some governmental branches.¹⁰⁰
- In Angola, Zimbabwe, and Mozambique, civil society groups allege mass human rights violations, enslavement, and child labor in Chinese-owned-and-operated mines and oil refineries.¹⁰¹

Rifts of this nature pose a challenge to China's privileged resource access. Against this backdrop of growing contestation from African opposition parties and civil society, pro-China autocrats are needed to directly protect PRC mining and resource dominance. This is the likely motive for the Nyerere School in Tanzania. The CCP has presented the school as a benevolent avenue to improve the governing capacity of FLMSA parties and bolster Chinese cooperation with the bloc of southern African states.¹⁰² Interviews with school alumni instead indicate that Beijing's lessons promote the superiority of the party, the fusion of party and government, and the need to eliminate institutional checks and balances on the party.¹⁰³ This includes Central Party School lessons on dissident-suppressing tactics, the benefits of a censorship regime, and the importance of extrajudicial disciplinary processes for rogue party members.¹⁰⁴

Southern African states, though imperfect democracies, still retain multiparty, quasi-liberal ecosystems. As such, implementing the CCP's one-party blueprint is challenging. Beijing likely formed the Nyerere School with an acute awareness that opposition parties and vibrant civil societies in southern Africa posed a legitimate threat to their continued resource strangulation. The ILD recognizes the autocratic tendencies of FLMSA parties and capitalizes on this by imbuing reigning elites with the belief that they should (1) rule in perpetuity, (2) collapse their political systems into a one-party state, and (3) embrace CCP tactics for regime security in exchange for unfettered PRC access to national resources and preferential state foreign policy.¹⁰⁵

Picking Winners: Empowerment and Social Stratification through Educational Institutions

China's pervasive political interference is designed to cultivate an acquiescent governing class that willingly securitizes foreign state power and economic interests. The ILD's decision to exclusively train FLMSA party members in the Nyerere School is a move to strategically empower and protect pro-China African elite while disenfranchising party factions that are resistant to Chinese economic strangulation and extraction.¹⁰⁶

The Nyerere School constitutes political interference that directly harkens back to the elite capture of nineteenth-century French West Africa.¹⁰⁷ Colonial and neocolonial extraction schemes alike require decisive influence over the relevant indigenous political arena. The French recognized that coercion over African elites could be orchestrated through educational institutions and human capital programming. As such, colonial-era schools were designed to imbue a new class of African elites with the technical bureaucratic knowledge to retain power and govern the new colonial-era machinery.¹⁰⁸ Graduates from French educational institutions entered the pipeline of colonial bureaucracy conditioned on pledges of loyalty to the French administrators.¹⁰⁹ In this arrangement, African elites were able to enlarge their agency and power holdings in exchange for loyalty toward the foreign colonial entity. The new elites had to tacitly commit to complete bureaucratic capture or forfeit their position within the governing class. Moreover, admission to colonial educational institutions was based heavily on France's decision to strategically exclude and thus disenfranchise social factions that opposed their rule.¹¹⁰ The northern aristocratic chiefdoms across West Africa waged intermittent resistance movements against French rule, which culminated in their exclusion from France's educational institutions.¹¹¹

In the final moments of the FrançAfrique empire in the late 1950s, colonial administrators selected African heads of state who would adhere to the French colonial order even in the imminently approaching postcolonial epoch (notably, Guinea excepted).¹¹² These appointments were largely enabled by the French secondary schools, which, in the preceding decades, had trained a new elite class in the canon of French bureaucracy. Paris-approved African leadership after 1960 served to functionally consolidate postindependence West Africa into a set of dependent protectorates susceptible to the continued economic dominance of their former colonizer even into the contemporary era.¹¹³ The palpability of the French legacy felt in West Africa today differentiates twentieth-century French colonialism from its European counterparts; while Britain and others largely relegated their former African dominions to the periphery, France has continued to reap the rewards of the intensive indigenous social stratification that they engineered during the FrançAfrique empire.

Amid the collapse of twentieth-century African colonialism, the French provided a blueprint to circumvent the newfound problem of African sovereignty using elite capture and political manipulation. It is, ostensibly, a lesson that the Chinese are eager to replicate through the Nyerere School. The existence of a Chinese Communist Party school outside of the territorial bounds of the PRC is in itself an unprecedented action. But it is still yet to be seen whether the Chinese have substantially penetrated the domestic political landscapes in the

targeted southern African bloc to enjoy lasting influence in regions of interest. Compared to the French, the Chinese schooling efforts are far less widespread, but it is important to note that they are supplemented by Chinese surveillance and repression technology, which nearly guarantees the continued incumbency of Chinese-educated African parties.

THE "DIGITAL SILK ROAD": DIGITAL AUTHORITARIANISM AND TECHNOLOGICAL DIFFUSION

In 2015, a Chinese white paper announced a new subset of the BRI named the "Digital Silk Road" (DSR), a loosely organized set of projects typified by technological transfers from Chinese-owned tech companies to partner with governments to improve data collection, surveillance, telecommunication networks, smart cities, and cloud computing.¹¹⁴ This serves as a vital pretext for the exportation of China's political illiberalism; DSR projects entrench Africa's authoritarian regimes by providing the technological instruments to crack down on dissidents, interfere in democratic processes, and create a robust surveillance state with unfettered Chinese access to African data.

The PRC retains outsized influence in Africa's technology ecosystem. The Chinese telecommunications company Huawei Co. has emerged as a technological giant on the continent, providing 70 percent of all 4G infrastructure.¹¹⁵ Huawei, among other Chinese-controlled technological giants, used the facade of benevolent developmental assistance to justify continued market expansion across the continent. While the penetration of Chinese-built 4G infrastructure has provided unprecedented digital connectivity to some of the world's poorest countries, evidence continues to mount as to the perverse and distortive effects of Chinese technology upon African governance and sovereignty.

The Digital Silk Road is chiefly about CCP data collection, testing and training Chineseproduced AI models, and exporting China's digital illiberalism to the governing class in Africa. These projects are often mislabeled as decentralized commercial enterprises detached from the Party-State. This reflects the CCP's attempt to construe this technological proliferation as a decentralized, demand-driven trend that exists in the realm of "private" Chinese enterprise. Indeed, Huawei has gone to great lengths to assert a level of operational independence from the CCP, which does not exist. The very nature of Chinese data-sharing laws compels all Chinese companies in the world to "support, assist, and cooperate with PRC intelligence" in accordance with Article 7 of the PRC's National Intelligence Law of 2017.¹¹⁶ Just as the State Council has disallowed private involvement within major BRI infrastructure projects, DSR projects are governed by compulsory data sharing, which transforms Huawei, among other Chinese firms, into an intelligence arm of the State Council.

Zimbabwe: Transnational Digital Authoritarianism and Regime Security

"Digital Authoritarianism" is characterized as an authoritarian state's utilization of information technology to surveil, repress, and control foreign and domestic populations.¹¹⁷ Zimbabwe is a paradigmatic case study on the importance of this technology in capturing African elites and manufacturing consent for continued PRC resource extraction and political penetration.

In 2018, the ruling Zimbabwean party signed an agreement with CloudWalk Technology Co. Ltd., a Chinese facial recognition company.¹¹⁸ While a nominally public company, CloudWalk has been listed as a "Chinese military company" by the US Department of Defense and was notably sanctioned in 2021 by the US Department of the Treasury for providing the CCP with biometric surveillance and tracking technologies to be used against the minority Uighur population in Xinjiang.¹¹⁹ Three years prior to the sanctions, the Zimbabwean government signed a contract with CloudWalk to create a national biometric surveillance database. The agreement entailed that Zimbabwe send surveillance data on millions of their citizens back to China and, in exchange, CloudWalk donated data collection terminals, granting the reigning government access to a robust digital surveillance apparatus.¹²⁰

In a statement to China's *Global Times*, CloudWalk CEO, Yao Zhiqiang, stated that CloudWalk's existing surveillance apparatus had been trained only on China's ethnic Han population, which created constraints in surveilling diverse races and ethnicities.¹²¹ The new Zimbabwe agreement, Yao explained, offered valuable data to train CloudWalk models to respond, surveil, and track darker-skinned people.¹²² CloudWalk marketing material that emerged in this same timeline described the company's exact mechanism for "Neighborhood Control and Prevention of Sensitive Groups of People." CloudWalk writes:

If they (CloudWalk cameras) recognize Uighurs, Tibetans, or other sensitive peoples, they will generate a key sensitive persons face-photo database, and in real time pay attention to these sensitive people's entry and exit, records their movements.... If the number of sensitive people in the neighborhood increases, for example, if originally one Uighur lives in a neighborhood, and within 20 days six Uighurs appear, it immediately sends alarms (to law enforcement).¹²³

Data collected on Zimbabwe's Black population was vital in generating CloudWalk's advanced technology against the typically darker-skinned Uighurs. The proliferation of Chinese technology into Africa has two perceptible strategic net benefits to the CCP. First, it allows Chinese companies the ability to refine their surveillance apparatus to enable more streamlined domestic repression of the Uighurs and general population management. And second, this technological authoritarianism fortifies pro-China African elites, who safeguard the PRC's economic and political interests but who require dissident-suppressing technology for regime security and personal patronage.

Since independence from Britain in 1965, Zimbabwe has been ruled by ZANU-PF, the Zimbabwe African National Union Patriotic Front (also a FLMSA party receiving educational training at the Nyerere School). The Zimbabwean president, Emmerson Mnangagwa, came to power in 2017. In 2018, he entered into an agreement with CloudWalk. Then again in 2020, the president agreed to a five-year Safe Cities project with Huawei, which would expand the existing surveillance infrastructure.¹²⁴ A year later, Mnangagwa received a \$240 million loan from the China Exim Bank for a nationwide telecommunications data center created and led by Chinese SOEs in partnership with Zimbabwe's largest mobile network.¹²⁵ President Mnangagwa bragged that this National Data Center can "track where people walk, who they talk to, even where they sleep."¹²⁶

Concurrent with this technological penetration was China's entrance into Zimbabwe's nascent lithium industry. Since 2021, Chinese SOEs and affiliated private companies have invested \$2.8 billion into acquiring the nation's lithium mines and captured more than two-thirds of all available lithium investment/mining licenses.¹²⁷ The main Zimbabwean opposition party, CCC, ran in the 2023 election on an anti-Chinese lithium mining platform, reflecting popular civilian discontent toward mass foreign extraction, and by extension, Mnangagwa's presidency. In the 2023 election, CCC alleged extensive Mnangagwa-orchestrated surveillance of dissident and opposition-party members; the election has been widely recognized as illegitimate.¹²⁸ And while limited information is available as to the extent of the Chinese surveillance apparatus in Zimbabwe, the scale of CloudWalk's digital repression of the Uighurs suggests a comparable scope in the southern African country.

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The Chinese are the latest in a long line of outsiders who have tried and failed to consolidate an economic chokehold on the African continent. The PRC's BRI projects have cost billions in state funds while only marginally improving African transport infrastructure. The BRI represented a tremendous opportunity to cultivate African human capital by establishing educational and job programming ahead of the impending population boom on the continent. By 2050, the African population is predicted to be 2.5 billion, more than a quarter of the world's population.¹²⁹ China, a nation projected to experience a demographic collapse in that same period, did not utilize the BRI to strategically leverage the growing African population of human capital in service of the Chinese economy.¹³⁰ The West should not replicate China's error.

Africa represents challenges that can and should be seen as extraordinary opportunities. If current trends persist, we will likely witness low economic opportunity coupled with high African birth rates, a trajectory which would drive a migration crunch in Europe and North America within the next two decades. Europe is already experiencing subreplacement fertility rates that are projected to result in a European Union (EU) workforce decline of 20 percent by 2050.¹³¹ If current demographic trends hold, the likely arrival of Africans in the next two decades can either supplement this declining workforce with skilled labor or exacerbate social tensions in nations receiving low-skilled laborers. The determinant of this outcome lies in the willingness of the EU to embark on strategic human capital initiatives in large African population hubs.

POLICY 1: HUMAN CAPITAL PROGRAMMING

A majority of African nations cannot, in due time, erect the needed social safety nets, job programming, or skills training to accommodate the rapidity of the continent's population boom. Instead, the EU should identify major population hubs in Africa and rapidly establish university exchange programs, vocational training, and technical skill programming. The EU's human capital programming should be crafted with considerable oversight from Europe's private sector, given that the implemented vocational programs need to reflect the skill sets required for European employment.

China failed to strategically leverage the African demographic boom. The EU should understand human capital development in Africa as a diplomatic vessel to improve ties with African nations, to control the shock waves of the inevitable African migration, and to improve the demography and productivity of the European economy through the likely future injection of high-skilled African immigrants.

POLICY 2: ECONOMIC AND INFRASTRUCTURAL PARTNERSHIPS

The EU is uniquely positioned to compete against China for influence in Africa. Aside from human capital, this competition spans two other realms: economics and governance. Rather than enunciate prescriptive policy changes, it is more prudent to briefly characterize the nature of Chinese predation in these veins and expound upon the missing pieces of the West's policy matrix.

The success of Chinese financial entanglement in Africa is largely in the CCP's ability to construe itself as a motivated and legitimate business partner for Africa. As such, African nations often herald their economic agreements with China as a story of partnership rather than charity and dependency. Conversely, Europe's pillaging of the African continent in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries has, unsurprisingly, culminated in an asymmetric power dynamic between the two entities. This manifests in the current model of EU-African engagement, which is typified by large ODA packages from the EU to Africa. These humanitarian assistance packages ultimately do very little to stimulate flailing African economies that are eager to engage in foreign trade. However, the recent and highly visible failures of China's flagship BRI projects in Africa mark an inflection point for the EU to emerge as a dominant economic partner on the African continent.

As part I of the brief demonstrated, the majority of China's financial flows to Africa are through Exim's OOF funds. No nation in the world is deploying OOF funds at pace with Exim; and more important, it is unproductive for the West to replicate this fraught policy choice. Nevertheless, there is a vast amount of Chinese-sourced FDI and quasi-private activity occurring across the continent, and these are contracts for which Europe could compete. A comprehensive EU-Africa trade strategy, in conjunction with considerable private FDI investments, would be a substantive and consequential step toward real FDI competition in Africa. Encouraging this acceleration of European private investment will require a concerted policy effort to minimize stakeholder risk by erecting a number of safety nets and incentives for entrance into potentially risk-laden industries.

In the case of infrastructure, the EU Global Gateway Initiative is a commendable European effort to overcome the African infrastructure bottleneck. The Global Gateway project pledges 150 billion euros' worth of investments to vital African infrastructure between 2021 and 2027. The project is ambitious and promising, but its success requires that the EU take serious note of the CCP's current disastrous failures in the African infrastructure.

China's ineptitude should teach Europe three critical things about building infrastructure on the African continent:

- Infrastructure construction should utilize the skill sets of African workers, and projects themselves should be shaped intimately by the feedback of the local populations. Chinese exclusions of Africans from construction processes and African discontent toward several mega-infrastructure projects have discontinued several Chinese efforts.
- 2. The EU should allow for competitive bidding on infrastructure contracts (as opposed to the CCP's process of selecting winning SOEs) and then attempt to rapidly integrate skilled African workers into infrastructure construction. Principally, the projects must be viewed positively by impacted populations and at least result in modest, localized economic growth or stimulation.
- **3.** The EU must prepare for the immense challenges, setbacks, and financial risk associated with building infrastructure in nations with weak state capacity and abysmal rule of law. China's attempt to transpose their building processes onto national contexts that experience power shortages, security challenges, and theft and violence at worksites have only resulted in substantial financial hemorrhaging. This was the case, most visibly, in Ethiopia, where MOFCOM blamed "Ethiopia's planning capabilities" for their crippling loss of \$1 billion on the railway project.

POLICY 3: GOVERNANCE AND CIVIC EXCHANGE

Outcompeting China in the governance arena is exceedingly difficult. The covertness of the United Front Work department's operations, coupled with throngs of China-sourced surveillance technology for African autocrats, demonstrates the scale of Chinese entrenchment at play. It is evident that the CCP is attempting to capture some of Africa's governing elite in order to securitize China's economic and political interests abroad. Discernibly, though, China has clearly enunciated which members of the African political elite, notably the FLMSA, are vital to protect China's economic and political interests. As opposed to replicating China's tendency to empower individual African regimes, a much more effective strategy would be to empower democratic processes and structures. Leadership exchanges, expanding civic engagement programming in collaboration with the African Union and regional ad hoc organizations, or initiating EU electoral observation missions as a condition of Global Gateway Project funding could interfere, even if marginally, with China's governance chokehold.

CONCLUSION

The colonial antecedents to China's presence in Africa are incontrovertible. The economy in French West Africa was Colbertist, highly centralized, monopolistic, and driven by the supreme need to serve an authoritarian state. To an astounding degree, the draconian state in Versailles suppressed private enterprise in the colonies to maintain complete state authority over vital resource and extraction hubs in a manner that was completely distinctive from its European peers at the time. The French's Colbertist model required robust and comprehensive state power to synchronously conquer territory; educate indigenous populations; create, manage, and finance new markets; and then rapidly extract. While the French projection of state power was certainly felt, a confluence of topographical barriers, infrastructure failures,

and indigenous revolts dramatically hindered the extractive potential of these colonies. These failures and the accompanying weakening of the colonial administration galvanized and accelerated indigenous claims for independence halfway through the twentieth century. France's enduring presence in the region is not attributable to this fraught economic model but rather to the extent of elite capture initially orchestrated through colonial-era educational institutions.

As we have seen, contemporary Chinese behaviors and actions in Africa resemble those of the French during its colonial era. Perhaps the fate of the French Empire on the continent will also prove emblematic for the Chinese. The challenges of topography and widespread infrastructural underdevelopment in Africa have proved timeless, similarly devastating China's economic aspirations as seen by the multibillion-dollar losses on flagship BRI projects. Moreover, China's ardent suppression of most private activity in vital African industries has created an immensely risk-prone environment wherein the success of their state-driven neocolonial enterprise is tied directly to the coffers of the CCP. China's modest strides in elite capture through the Nyerere School and technological diffusion to African autocrats are fruitless if they cannot begin to offset the initial high cost of entry into this arena.

The future of Africa is irrevocably intertwined with Europe. During the first iteration of modern colonialism on the African continent in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, European powers transformed vital mineral and resource hubs into extraction-estates, culminating in brittle economies and weak governance. China now continues this very legacy. The CCP's geostrategic conquest in Africa begs a response from the West, one that does not replicate the current failures of the BRI or of French colonialism a century prior. This intervention must span human capital programming, economic enrichment, infrastructural development, and African governance. Demonstrably, China is unable to meaningfully intervene in these realms, which creates a tremendous opportunity for Europe's reentrance and partnership.

NOTES

1. Simone McCarthy, "China-Africa Ties 'Best in History' Claims Xi, as Beijing Steps up Military Aid," CNN, September 5, 2024, https://edition.cnn.com/2024/09/05/china/china-africa-forum-xi-speech-aid-pledge -intl-hnk/.

2. Deborah Brautigam, "A Critical Look at Chinese 'Debt-Trap Diplomacy': The Rise of a Meme," Area Development and Policy Studies 5, no. 1 (2019): 1-14; Lee Jones and Shahar Hameiri, "Debunking the Myth of 'Debt-Trap Diplomacy,'" Chatham House, research paper, August 19, 2020, https://www.chathamhouse.org /2020/08/debunking-myth-debt-trap-diplomacy/1-introduction; Agatha Kratz, Allen Feng, and Logan Wright, "New Data on the 'Debt Trap' Question," Rhodium Group, April 29, 2019, https://rhg.com/research/new-data -on-the-debt-trap-question; and Mandira Bagwandeen, "Changing Realities: China-Africa Infrastructure Development," Asia Policy 17, no. 3 (July 2022): 18-29.

3. Deborah Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift: The Real Story of China in Africa (Oxford University Press, 2011).

4. Alemayehu Geda, *The Historical Origin of the African Economic Crisis: From Colonialism to China* (Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2019).

5. Inès Murat, Colbert, trans. Robert Francis Cook and Jeannie Van Asselt (Fayard, 1987).

6. Jean-Pierre Hirsch, "Revolutionary France, Cradle of Free Enterprise," *The American Historical Review* 94, no. 5 (December 1989): 1281-89; and Olatunji Oloruntimehin, "The French Estate in West Africa, 1890-1918," *Journal of the Historical Society of Nigeria* 7, no. 3 (December 1974): 447-62.

7. Murat, Colbert.

8. Brautigam, *The Dragon's Gift*. Brautigam illustrates the main Chinese state-owned financial organizations coordinating the majority of the financial flow to Africa but does not agree that China is engaging in predatory lending; cf. Brahma Chellaney, "China's Creditor Imperialism," Project Syndicate, December 20, 2017, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-sri-lanka-hambantota-port-debt-by-brahma -chellaney-2017-12.

9. Miria A. Pigato and Wenxia Tang, *China and Africa: Expanding Economic Ties in an Evolving Global Context* (World Bank, 2015), https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/241321468024314010/pdf /95161-REPLACEMENT-FILE-PUBLIC-China-FDI-Africa-conference-Final-1-May-2015-Final.pdf?_gl =1*120000u*_gcl_au*MTU2MTg4MzEwNS4xNzI3MzA1NjI5.

10. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

11. All currencies in this essay are in US dollars unless otherwise noted.

12. Toh Han Shih, "China to Provide Africa with US\$1TR Financing," *South China Morning Post*, November 18, 2013, www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/1358902/china-provide-africa-us1tr-financing.

13. Pigato and Tang, China and Africa: Expanding Economic Ties.

14. OECD, "April 2024 - Preliminary Figures: Official Development Assistance (ODA) in 2023," April 16, 2024, public.flourish.studio/story/2315218/.

15. OECD, "April 2024 - Preliminary Figures."

16. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

17. Johns Hopkins SAIS, "Data: Chinese Global Foreign Aid, 2003–2023," China Africa Research Initiative, 2024, www.sais-cari.org/data-chinese-global-foreign-aid.

18. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

19. Axel Dreher, Andreas Fuchs, Bradley Parks, Austin Strange, and Michael J. Tierney, "Apples and Dragon Fruits: The Determinants of Aid and Other Forms of State Financing from China to Africa," AidData, working paper no. 15, October 17, 2015, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2674601.

20. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

21. Jin Mingyu, "The Inspiration of Chinese Modernization for African Renaissance," Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Lagos, March 31, 2023, http://lagos.china-consulate.gov.cn/eng/zlszc /202303/t20230331_11052772.htm.

22. Shirley Ze Yu, "Why Substantial Chinese FDI Is Flowing into Africa," London School of Economics, June 18, 2021, http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/africaatlse/2021/04/02/why-substantial-chinese-fdi-is-flowing-into -africa-foreign-direct-investment/.

23. Lauren Yu-Hsin Lin and Curtis J. Milhaupt, "China's Corporate Social Credit System and the Dawn of Surveillance State Capitalism," *The China Quarterly*, October 1, 2021, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3933134.

24. OECD, "April 2024 - Preliminary Figures."

25. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

26. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

27. Samantha Custer, "China's Financial Statecraft: Winning Africa One Yuan at a Time?," AidData, September 11, 2018, https://www.aiddata.org/blog/chinas-financial-statecraft-winning-africa-one-yuan-at-a-time.

28. Yunnan Chen, *China's Role in Nigerian Railway Development and Implications for Security and Development* (United States Institute of Peace Special Report, 2018), https://www.usip.org/sites/default /files/2018-04/sr_423_chen_final.pdf.

29. Custer, "China's Financial Statecraft."

30. Doris Dokua Sasu, "Value of Chinese Loans to Angola from 2000 to 2019," Statista, January 30, 2024, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1222137/value-of-chinese-loans-to-angola; "Export-Import Bank of the United States Announces Sub-Saharan Africa Deal of the Year Award at 2022 Annual Conference | EXIM .GOV," Export-Import Bank of the United States, December 2022, https://www.exim.gov/news/export -import-bank-united-states-announces-sub-saharan-africa-deal-year-award-2022-annual.

31. Denghua Yin, Zhang Jianwen, Andrew Selth, Jennifer Hsu, and Ian Hall, "China's Belt and Road Initiative, from the Inside Looking Out," The Interpreter, March 12, 2024, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter /china-s-belt-road-initiative-inside-looking-out.

32. Oloruntimehin, "The French Estate in West Africa."

33. Ralph A. Austen, *African Economic History: Internal Development and External Dependency* (J. Currey, 1987).

34. Oloruntimehin, "The French Estate in West Africa."

35. Oloruntimehin, "The French Estate in West Africa."

36. Austen, African Economic History.

37. Geda, The Historical Origin of the African Economic Crisis.

38. Qiang Wang, Shuyu Li, and Rongrong Li. "China's Dependency on Foreign Oil Will Exceed 80% by 2030: Developing a Novel NMGM-Arima to Forecast China's Foreign Oil Dependence from Two Dimensions," *Energy* 163 (November 2018): 151-67.

39. Geda, The Historical Origin of the African Economic Crisis.

40. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

41. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.

42. Wilder Alejandro Sanchez, "China's Win-Win in Zimbabwe: Lithium for Regime Legitimacy," Geopolitical Monitor, November 9, 2023, https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/chinas-win-win-in-zimbabwe-lithium-for -regime-legitimacy/.

43. Cobus van Staden, "\$1.3 Billion Chinese Investment in Zambian Copper Sector as EU Readies Competing Deal." The China-Global South Project, September 28, 2023, https://chinaglobalsouth.com /2023/09/28/1-3-billion-chinese-investment-in-zambian-copper-sector-as-eu-readies-competing-deal/.

44. Sebastian Purwins, "Same Same, but Different: Ghana's Sinohydro Deal as Evolved 'Angola Model'?," *Insight on Africa* 15, no. 1 (2023): 46-70.

45. Edward Yeranian, "China Seeks Stronger Ties with Sudan amid Regional, International Tug-of-War," Voice of America, May 30, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/china-seeks-stronger-ties-with-sudan-amid -regional-international-tug-of-war-/7115426.html.

46. Selma El Obeid, "Uranium in Namibia: Yellowcake Fever," Sub-Sahara Africa Center, 2021, https:// coilink.org/20.500.12592/kx5bs9.

47. Michael J. Kavanagh, "DRC Strikes New \$7 Billion Mine Road-Financing Deal with China," *Bloomberg*, January 27, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-01-27/drc-strikes-new-7-billion-mine -road-financing-deal-with-china.

48. "South Sudan 'Agrees \$8bn Deal with China,'" BBC, April 28, 2012, https://www.bbc.com/news/world -africa-17883321.

49. Elias Biryabarema, "TotalEnergies, CNOOC Make Final Decision on \$10 bln Uganda, Tanzania Oil Project," Reuters, February 1, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/uganda-agree-deal-with-total-cnooc -major-oil-project-2022-02-01/.

50. Saliou Samb, "China to Loan Guinea \$20 Billion to Secure Aluminum Ore," Reuters, September 6, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-guinea-mining-china-idUSKCN1BH1YT/.

51. "Guinea's Simandou Iron Ore Project Secures \$15 Billion Financing," Mining.com, April 9, 2024, https:// www.mining.com/guineas-simandou-iron-ore-project-secures-15-billion-financing/.

52. Chika Oduah, "China Invests \$16 Billion in Nigeria's Oil Sector," Voice of America, August 29, 2019, https://www.voanews.com/a/africa_china-invests-16-billion-nigerias-oil-sector/6174771.html.

- 53. Sasu, "Value of Chinese Loans to Angola."
- 54. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.
- 55. Samb, "China to Loan Guinea \$20 Billion."
- 56. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.
- 57. Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift.
- 58. Chen, China's Role in Nigerian Railway Development.

59. Sasu, "Value of Chinese Loans to Angola."

60. "Abuja-Kaduna Rail Line," Railway Technology, January 20, 2020, www.railway-technology.com /projects/abuja-kaduna-rail-line/?cf-view.

61. "China Eximbank Provides \$1.098 Billion Buyer's Credit Loan for Khartoum-Port Sudan Railway Construction Project," AidData, 2007, https://china.aiddata.org/projects/207/.

62. David Rogers, "Work Starts on \$17bn Iron Ore Rail-and-Port Scheme in Guinea," Global Construction Review, May 7, 2024, https://www.globalconstructionreview.com/work-starts-on-17bn-iron-ore-rail-and -port-scheme-in-guinea.

63. Staden, "\$1.3 Billion Chinese Investment in Zambian Copper Sector"; and Jevans Nyabiage, "China to Spend US\$1 Billion to Revamp Tanzania-Zambia Railway to Move Minerals," *South China Morning Post*, February 9, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3251559/china-plans-spend-us1-billion-revamp-tanzania-zambia-railway-race-control-critical-mineral-trade.

64. Christopher Vandome and Lawrence Dechambenoit, "African Agency in Mineral Resource Governance," Chatham House, February 24, 2023, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/10/african-agency-mineral -resource-governance.

65. Eric Ng, "Botched Railway in Africa a Warning to Belt and Road Investors," South China Morning Post, November 6, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/2170549/botched-chinese -railway-project-africa-warning-belt-and.

66. Ng, "Botched Railway in Africa."

67. Jevans Nyabiage, "China Hands over the Keys to the Railway as African Countries Take Control of 2 Major Belt and Road Projects," *South China Morning Post*, June 7, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3264793/china-hands-over-keys-railway-african-countries-take-control-two-major-belt-and-road-projects.

68. Stephen Thomas and Ji Chen, "The Role of China's Sovereign Wealth Funds in President Xi Jinping's Ambitious Belt and Road Initiative," in *China's Belt and Road Initiative: Changing the Rules of Globalization* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-75435-2_15.

69. Thomas and Chen, "The Role of China's Sovereign Wealth Funds."

70. Eric Armando, "Understanding the New Silk Roads of Energy," *China's Ecological Power: Analysis, Critiques, and Perspectives* 1 (2021), Groupe D'études Géopolitiques, https://geopolitique.eu/en/articles /understanding-the-new-silk-roads-of-energy/.

71. Rachel Savage, "China Spent \$240 Billion Bailing out 'Belt and Road' Countries - Study," Reuters, March 28, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/china-spent-240-bln-bailing-out-belt-road-countries -study-2023-03-27/.

72. Yunnan Chen, "African Railway Ambitions Meet China's Belt and Road," (*In*)*Roads and Outposts: Critical Infrastructure in China's Africa Strategy*, special report no. 98, The National Bureau of Asian Research (NBR), May 2022, https://www.nbr.org/publication/african-railway-ambitions-meet-chinas-belt-and-road/.

73. Chen, "African Railway Ambitions."

74. "The Export-Import Bank of China and the Government of the Republic of Kenya Buyer Credit Loan Agreement for the Kenya Mombasa-Nairobi Standard Gauge Railway Project," *New York Times*, 2014, https://int.nyt.com/data/documenttools/Kenya-China-Docs-2/e099c795dfcc47ce/full.pdf.

75. Deborah Brautigam and Won Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress: Fact and Fiction about Asset Seizures," South African Institute of International Affairs, CARI Policy Brief no. 47, 2020, https://saiia.org.za /research/china-africa-and-debt-distress-fact-and-fiction-about-asset-seizures/.

76. "The Export-Import Bank of China and the Government of the Republic of Kenya Buyer Credit Loan Agreement."

77. "The Export-Import Bank of China and the Government of the Republic of Kenya Buyer Credit Loan Agreement."

78. Brautigam and Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress."

79. Cissy Zhou, "Sri Lanka's China 'debt Trap' Fears Grow as Beijing Keeps Investing," *Nikkei Asia*, January 1, 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Asia-Insight/Sri-Lanka-s-China-debt-trap-fears-grow-as-Beijing -keeps-investing.

80. Brautigam and Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress."

81. Brautigam and Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress."

82. Brautigam and Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress."

83. "The Export-Import Bank of China and the Government of the Republic of Kenya Buyer Credit Loan Agreement."

84. Brautigam and Kidane, "China, Africa, and Debt Distress."

85. China International Economic Trade Arbitration Commission, "The Fourth Intermediate People's Court of Beijing Released the Guidelines for Judicial Review of Arbitration Cases-CIETA," October 12, 2019, http://demo.ccpititc.com/en/articles/16419.

86. Will Green, Leyton Nelson, and Brittney Washington, *China's Engagement with Africa: Foundations for an Alternative Governance Regime*, U.S-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 1, 2020, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-05/Chinas_Engagement_Africa.pdf.

87. Zhong Lianyan, "Parties and Organizations the CPC Has Relations with," International Department Central Committee of CPC, 2007, https://www.idcpc.org.cn/english/inlrelations/objectsdomain/index.html.

88. Paul Nantulya, "China's First Political School in Africa," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, November 8, 2023, https://africacenter.org/spotlight/china-first-political-school-africa/.

89. Nantulya, "China's First Political School in Africa."

90. Mwalimu Nyerere Leadership School, https://www.mjnls.ac.tz/.

91. Nantulya, "China's First Political School in Africa."

92. Ranga Mberi, "As Zimbabwe Elections Near, China Is the Dragon in the Room," Coda, August 1, 2023, https://www.codastory.com/disinformation/disinformation-soft-power-zimbabwe-china-lithium/.

93. Fumbuka Ng'wanakilala, "China Co-signs \$3 BLN Tanzania Coal, Iron Deal," Reuters, September 22, 2011, https://www.reuters.com/article/tanzania-china-mining-idUSL5E7KM1HU20110922.

94. Sasu, "Value of Chinese Loans to Angola."

95. "China to Invest \$2.8 Billion in Zimbabwe in Lithium, Energy," Mining.com, November 1, 2023, https://www.mining.com/web/china-to-invest-2-8-billion-in-zimbabwe-in-lithium-energy.

96. "Chinese Investment in Coking Coal: US\$1.3 Billion Plant in Nampula," Club of Mozambique, February 27, 2017, https://clubofmozambique.com/news/chinese-investment-coking-coal-us1-3-billion-plant-nampula -mozambique/.

97. El Obeid, "Uranium in Namibia."

98. Mberi, "As Zimbabwe Elections Near."

99. Mberi, "As Zimbabwe Elections Near."

100. Nyasha Nyaungwa, "Namibia Orders Police to Stop Chinese Firm's Lithium Exports," Reuters, October 24, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/namibia-orders-police-stop-chinese-firms -lithium-exports-2023-10-24/.

101. Gabrielle Reyes, "Africa: Allegations of Human Rights Violations by Chinese Owned Firms in Southern Africa Emerge in New Report," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, July 11, 2022, https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/africa-allegations-of-human-rights-violations -by-chinese-owned-firms-in-southern-africa-emerge-in-new-report/. 102. "Groundbreaking Ceremony for Mwalimu Julius Nyerere Leadership School Held in Tanzania," International Department Central Committee of the CPC, July 16, 2018, https://www.idcpc.org.cn /english2023/Ildt/201807/t20180718_161452.html.

103. Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "Beijing-Run School in Tanzania Trains African Leaders in Authoritarianism," *Axios,* August 20, 2023, https://www.axios.com/chinese-communist-party-training-school-africa.

104. Allen-Ebrahimian, "Beijing-Run School in Tanzania."

105. Allen-Ebrahimian, "Beijing-Run School in Tanzania."

106. Nantulya, "China's First Political School in Africa."

107. Oloruntimehin, "The French Estate in West Africa."

108. Bonnie Campbell, "Social Change and Class Formation in a French West African State," *Canadian Journal of African Studies / Revue Canadienne Des Études Africaines* 8, no. 2 (1974): 285.

109. Olatunji Oloruntimehin, "Education for Colonial Dominance in French West Africa from 1900 to the Second World War," *Journal of the Historical Society of Nigeria* 7, no. 2 (June 1974): 347–56.

110. Oloruntimehin, "Education for Colonial Dominance in French West Africa."

111. Campbell, "Social Change and Class Formation."

112. Chris Dite, Fanny Pigeaud, and Ndongo Samba Sylla, "Africa: How France Continues to Dominate Its Former Colonies in Africa," CADTM, April 26, 2021, https://www.cadtm.org/Africa-How-France-Continues -to-Dominate-Its-Former-Colonies-in-Africa.

113. Dite, Pigeaud, and Sylla, "Africa: How France Continues to Dominate Its Former Colonies."

114. The State Council of the People's Republic of China, "Action Plan on the Belt and Road Initiative," March 30, 2015, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/30/content_28147508024 9035.htm.

115. Luke Tyburski, "The Digital Infrastructure Imperative in African Markets," Atlantic Council, April 8, 2021, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/africasource/the-digital-infrastructure-imperative-in-african -markets/.

116. Chinese National People's Congress Network, "National Intelligence Law of the People's Republic," June 27, 2017, https://cs.brown.edu/courses/csci1800/sources/2017_PRC_NationalIntelligenceLaw.pdf.

117. Adrian Shahbaz, "The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism," Freedom House, 2018, https://freedomhouse .org/report/freedom-net/2018/rise-digital-authoritarianism.

118. Chris Burt, "Zimbabwe Govt Selects CloudWalk for Mass Facial Recognition Project: Biometric Update," Biometrics News, Companies, and Explainers, April 13, 2018, https://www.biometricupdate.com/201804 /zimbabwe-govt-selects-cloudwalk-for-mass-facial-recognition-project.

119. "Treasury Identifies Eight Chinese Tech Firms as Part of the Chinese Military-Industrial Complex," US Department of the Treasury, December 16, 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases /jy0538.

120. Amy Hawkins, "Beijing's Big Brother Tech Needs African Faces," *Foreign Policy*, July 24, 2018, https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/24/beijings-big-brother-tech-needs-african-faces/.

121. Lynsey Chutel, "China Is Exporting Facial Recognition Software to Africa, Expanding Its Vast Database," *Quartz*, May 25, 2018, https://qz.com/africa/1287675/china-is-exporting-facial-recognition-to-africa -ensuring-ai-dominance-through-diversity.

122. Chutel, "China Is Exporting Facial Recognition Software to Africa."

123. Paul Mozur, "One Month, 500,000 Face Scans: How China Is Using A.I. to Profile a Minority," *New York Times*, April 14, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/14/technology/china-surveillance -artificial-intelligence-racial-profiling.html.

124. "Zimbabwe Turns to Chinese Technology to Expand Surveillance of Citizens," Africa Defense Forum, January 17, 2023, https://adf-magazine.com/2023/01/zimbabwe-turns-to-chinese-technology-to-expand -surveillance-of-citizens/.

125. "Zimbabwe Turns to Chinese Technology," Africa Defense Forum.

126. "Zimbabwe Turns to Chinese Technology," Africa Defense Forum.

127. Mberi, "As Zimbabwe Elections Near."

128. "Zimbabwe: Repression, Violence Loom over August Election," Human Rights Watch, August 3, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/08/03/zimbabwe-repression-violence-loom-over-august-election.

129. International Monetary Fund Communications Department, "African Century," *Finance & Development* 60, no. 3 (2023), https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/022/0060/003/article-A005-en.xml?rskey =XihK0P&result=3.

130. Lex Rieffel and Xueqing Wang, "China's Population Could Shrink to Half by 2100," *Scientific American*, May 1, 2024, https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/chinas-population-could-shrink-to-half-by-2100/.

131. Michaela Grimm and Arne Holzhausen, *European Labor Markets: Migration Matters*, Allianz, February 14, 2024, https://www.allianz.com/en/economic_research/insights/publications/specials_fmo/2024_02_14 _European-Labour-Markets.html.



The publisher has made this work available under a Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivs license 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0.

Copyright © 2024 by the Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University

The views expressed in this essay are entirely those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the staff, officers, or Board of Overseers of the Hoover Institution.

30 29 28 27 26 25 24 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

ABOUT THE AUTHOR



KATE TULLY

Kate Tully is a Hoover History Lab student researcher and Director's Office intern at the Hoover Institution. She is a senior at Stanford University studying political science with concentrations in governance and international relations. Her research focuses on authoritarian actors, colonialism, and geopolitical competition in Africa. She is currently completing an honors thesis on autocratic coups in the West African Sahel.

The Hoover History Lab

The Hoover History Lab (HHL) uses the study of the past to analyze contemporary policy issues. The lab's members research and write about how our modern world came into being, how it works, where it might be headed, and what are the key drivers of change, to enable policy interventions. HHL integrates diplomatic-military, political-institutional, economic-financial, and scientific-technological history and prioritizes engagement along three impact vectors: government officials, private-sector investors, and scholars and students.

For more information about this Hoover Institution research initiative, visit us online at hoover.org /history-lab.

Hoover Institution, Stanford University 434 Galvez Mall Stanford, CA 94305-6003 650-723-1754 Hoover Institution in Washington 1399 New York Avenue NW, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20005 202-760-3200

